

ISSUE BRIEF

Rejoining the Iran Nuclear Deal: Not So Easy

JANUARY 2021

BRIAN O'TOOLE

resident-elect Joe Biden takes office on January 20, 2021, facing a litany of daunting foreign policy issues, from another massive cyber hack by Russian intelligence to alienated allies in Europe and beyond to a regime in Pyongyang that continues to proliferate weapons of mass destruction unchecked. But perhaps the stickiest—and most immediate—crisis the Biden administration faces is with respect to Iran and the 2015 nuclear deal, the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA), agreed between China, Germany, France, Russia, the United Kingdom, and the United States (the five permanent members of the United Nations Security Council plus Germany, or the P5+1) and Iran. President-elect Biden's national security advisor, Jake Sullivan, has stated that the United States would rejoin the deal if Iran returned to compliance on its nuclear constraints and agreed to follow-on negotiations on other issues, and the deal's other members, including Iran, have supported a like-for-like return to the JCPOA.¹

Despite the apparently simple pledges, it will not be that easy. And all sides know it.

There is a certain easy nostalgia to the notion of simply rewinding the clock to 2016, when Iran completed its commitments to roll back its nuclear program, the United States and Europe lifted a significant portion of the multilateral sanctions targeting Iran, and the deal came fully into effect. The intervening years have not been kind to the 2016 status quo. The Trump administration imposed a mosaic of new sanctions that had not been levied on Iran before, including hundreds of new specific targets and new sectors, both primary and secondary. Iran today is subject to broader US sanctions and a deepening economic malaise, and its leaders have compounded matters with an inept response to the 2019 novel coronavirus (COVID-19).

The Atlantic Council's Middle East programming provides a forum for informing and galvanizing the transatlantic community to work together to address the range of challenges and support opportunities for growth in the region. Our programs examine key trends and current events in the Middle East through the lens of a cadre of DC-based and regional experts, providing timely analysis and policy recommendations for the United States, its allied governments, and the broader policy community. Through our Rafik Hariri Center for the Middle East and Scowcroft Middle East Security Initiative, the Atlantic Council works with allies and partners in Europe and the wider Middle East to protect US interests, build peace and security, and unlock the human potential of the region.

Gordon Lubold and Joshua Jamerson, "Biden national security adviser sees US rejoining Iran nuclear deal," *Wall Street Journal*, December 7, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/biden-national-security-adviser-sees-u-s-rejoining-iran-nuclear-deal-11607399179; Laura Rozen, "Europe, Biden aligning on saving Iran deal before expanding on it," Diplomatic, December 21, 2020, https://diplomatic.substack.com/p/europe-coming-round-to-biden-idea.

However, all that economic pain does not necessarily mean that the United States has more leverage over Iran than in the run-up to the nuclear deal. While President Trump was overseeing a scorched earth sanctions campaign against Iran, he was doing roughly the same with respect to traditional US alliances, especially those with Germany and the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO). The European partners to the JCPOA were nothing short of furious over the Trump administration's withdrawal from the nuclear deal in 2018, and the Trump administration's aggressively hostile stance toward the European Union (EU) over Iran has caused the EU to begin fundamentally rethinking its reliance on the United States.² Even a transatlantic-focused Biden administration will have a difficult time rebuilding the bridges burnt by President Trump and his administration. And it is impossible to see the Biden team convincing China and Russia to push Iran with the same vigor as before the JCPOA for many reasons, but most pointedly because both countries are now themselves also subject to US sanctions.

Even political unity on the Democratic side may be difficult to come by. A December 2020 letter from 150 House Democrats supported the Biden administration's pledge to return to the JCPOA, but Senate Democratic Leader Chuck Schumer (D-NY) voted against the deal in 2015 and key Democratic Senator Chris Coons (D-DE) made clear in November that he would support a return to the deal only if there were clear pathways to dealing with Iran's other malign behavior (a stance commonly referred to as "JCPOA+").³

Concerns over Iran's malignancy are especially notable as Iran's behavior is substantially worse than in the aftermath of the JCPOA, despite promises from the Trump administration that depleting Tehran's coffers would make it less able to lash out and that Iran would be unlikely to restart nuclear activities constrained by the deal. Instead, Iran has proven yet again that the suffering of its people and the destruction of its domestic economy have little effect on its funding



Head of Iran's Atomic Energy Organization Ali-Akbar Salehi speaks with the media during his visit to the water nuclear reactor at Arak, Iran December 23, 2019. Source: WANA (West Asia News Agency) via Reuters

for terrorism, development of ballistic missiles, support for regional destabilization, and gross abuses of human rights. Iran has continued to export oil despite the Trump administration drive to push it to zero exports, and has even increased its exports through barter deals with Venezuela and other sanctions evasion tactics.⁴ These tactics have given Tehran a critical income stream during tough economic times, although revenues are still down sharply since US sanctions were reimposed in 2018.⁵

Critics of the JCPOA were concerned with Iran's ability to cause trouble if granted renewed economic prosperity—a reasonable concern—and the Biden administration will now face the difficult task of assessing how to constrain a more aggressive Tehran while also agreeing to better its financial position. Indeed, Iran started off 2020 by seizing a South Korean oil tanker in an effort to try to force Seoul to release billions of dollars frozen in place by US sanctions.⁶

² Mark Landler, "Trump abandons Iran nuclear deal he long scorned," *New York Times*, May 8, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/08/world/middleeast/trump-iran-nuclear-deal.html

³ Laura Kelly, "150 House Democrats support Biden push to reenter Iran nuclear deal," *The Hill,* December 24, 2020, https://thehill.com/policy/international/531576-150-house-democrats-support-biden-push-to-reenter-iran-nuclear-deal; Humeyra Pamuk, "US's Coons would back resuming Iran nuclear deal, with caveats," Reuters, November 20, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-iran-coons/u-s-s-coons-would-back-resuming-iran-nuclear-deal-with-caveats-idUSKBN2802N2.

⁴ Benoit Faucon, "Iranian oil exports rise as Tehran circumvents sanctions, finds new buyers," *Wall Street Journal*, December 15, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/iranian-oil-exports-rise-as-tehran-circumvents-sanctions-finds-new-buyers-11608052404.

⁵ Faucon, "Iranian oil exports rise as Tehran circumvents sanctions, finds new buyers."

⁶ Jon Gambrell and Isabel Debre, "Iran starts 20 percent uranium enrichment, seizes South Korean ship," Associated Press, January 4, 2021, https://apnews.com/article/iran-uranium-enrichment-20-percent-ab0930064c446114506b8d085941cf84.

On the nuclear front, Iran in early January resumed enriching uranium at its Fordo nuclear plant to 20 percent, the highest level it reached prior to the implementation of the JCPOA.7 While uranium needs to be enriched to 90 percent or more to be "weapons grade," the 20 percent target is significant in that it further reduces Iran's breakout time to produce a nuclear weapon. The step is the latest in a series that Iran has taken to roll back its nuclear commitments under the deal, and appears intended to give it additional leverage in negotiations with the United States and to mollify domestic critics of President Hassan Rouhani's insistence on remaining party to the deal. All of Iran's steps to roll back nuclear commitments are generally seen to be reversible, but they substantially increase tensions and make an already difficult situation much more volatile; Israel reportedly almost conducted an airstrike on Iranian nuclear facilities after Iran announced 20 percent enrichment a decade ago.8

Complicating matters even further is Iran's upcoming presidential election in June. The sitting Rouhani administration may be reticent to be seen to negotiate a return to the JCPOA at all with the United States, given the internal outcry over the failure of the nuclear deal to deliver economic benefit, let alone agree to constraints on Iran's ability to project power in the region. And should Rouhani be succeeded by a more hard-line figure, any prospects of a real deal may evaporate quickly. Iranian Supreme Leader Ayatollah Ali Khamenei has predictably played both sides of the argument over the United States rejoining the deal in his public statements.⁹

All of this backdrop means that the United States almost certainly sits down to any negotiation with Iran with less leverage than it did in the run-up to the JCPOA. After four years of sustained assault by Trump on European interests, there is little European support for any JCPOA+ style negotiations until the United States comes back into compliance with the original deal's parameters and Iran begins to see some benefit from sanctions relief. European frustration, coupled with almost certain indifference (at best) by China and Russia toward other US concerns over Iran, suggests that a return to the JCPOA itself is the best the Biden administration will be able to do, at least in the near term.

Thinking through the myriad permutations of how the next many months play out is a bit like Dr. Strange examining future outcomes via the time stone—exceedingly complicated and exhausting. So instead, let us examine the thinking surrounding these various US sanctions in advance of negotiations, since not all of them are equal. Spoiler alert: this is also complicated.

US SANCTIONS ON IRAN

US sanctions on Iran have been in place since 1979 and form the most complex overlay of authorities, by far, of any sanctions program that the US government administers. There are a few ways to break them down, fortunately. Generally speaking, Iran sanctions take two basic forms: primary and secondary sanctions. Primary sanctions are prohibitions that apply to US individuals and entities (collectively, "persons") and restrict transactions between the United States and Iran. Secondary sanctions are a bit more nebulous, but for the sake of simplicity can be understood as sanctions that seek to extend US sanctions restrictions (and by extension, US sanctions policy) to non-US persons, with the consequence that those who do not abide by the restrictions are cut off from the United States.

Within those broad parameters, the United States has the authority to impose primary and secondary sanctions for a wide variety of reasons, including Iran's development of a nuclear program, support for terrorism, its development of ballistic missiles and other weapons of mass destruction, abuses of human rights, and destabilizing activity in the Middle East. These authorities are derived from dozens of executive orders, as well as specific congressional legislation. Under these authorities, more than 1,000 specific individuals and entities have been sanctioned.

SANCTIONS RELIEF UNDER THE JCPOA AND TRUMP'S WITHDRAWAL

The United States agreed to certain sanctions relief as part of the JCPOA, in exchange for Iran agreeing to constraints on its nuclear program. The specific details of the sanctions lifting are supremely complex, but, in broad strokes, the United States agreed to lift secondary sanctions imposed over Iran's nuclear

^{7 &}quot;Iran resumes enriching uranium to 20 percent purity at Fordo facility," BBC News, January 4, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-55530366.

^{8 &}quot;Iran resumes enriching uranium to 20 percent purity at Fordo facility."

⁹ Arsalan Shahla, "Khamenei brands talks a failure as Biden plots US-Iran shift," Bloomberg, November 24, 2020, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-11-24/khamenei-brands-talks-a-failure-as-biden-plots-u-s-iran-shift; Parisa Hafezi, "Iran's supreme leader reappears in public, hits out at US," Reuters, December 16, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/iran-khamenei-int/irans-supreme-leader-reappears-in-public-hits-out-at-u-s-idUSKBN28QOXJ.

program alongside the United Nations (UN) and EU dropping all nuclear-related sanctions on Iran.¹⁰ The JCPOA did not include any lifting of other US (or EU) sanctions for non-nuclear related reasons or any US primary sanctions on Iran, and the deal specifically allowed the United States (and EU) to implement and enforce sanctions on Iran for those non-nuclear reasons, a fact routinely highlighted by Obama administration officials.¹¹ Indeed, between the day the JCPOA sanctions were lifted (January 16, 2016) and the end of the Obama administration, the United States imposed several rounds of sanctions related to Iran.

Prior to its withdrawal from the JCPOA, the Trump administration imposed many rounds of sanctions related to Iran, all without violating US commitments under the nuclear deal itself. And while Trump reimposed a substantial number of sanctions that violated US commitments under the deal when withdrawing in May 2018, a great number of Trump administration sanctions on Iran after that withdrawal would have been consistent with the JCPOA.¹²

It is useful, therefore, to think of the Biden administration's reentry to the JCPOA as contingent upon addressing four distinct buckets of sanctions:

- 1. sanctions since the May 2018 withdrawal that violate commitments under the deal;
- sanctions from January 2016 until May 2018 that are consistent with US commitments under the deal;
- sanctions from May 2018 onward that are consistent with US commitments under the deal; and
- **4.** non-nuclear sanctions under Trump that would scuttle the effective implementation of the deal.

SANCTIONS CONTRARY TO JCPOA COMMITMENTS

This bucket of sanctions is the easiest for the Biden administration to address, as any sanctions that are directly in contradiction to

US commitments under the JCPOA would require lifting for the United States to come back into compliance with the deal.

The first group of these sanctions is explained by David Mortlock, also of the Atlantic Council, and Nikki Cronin, who wrote an excellent primer on the sanctions reimposed as part of the Trump administration's withdrawal in 2018.¹³ These were the same sanctions that were lifted in 2016 by the Obama administration to bring the United States into compliance, and they cover secondary sanctions on Iran's oil sales, petrochemical development, hard currency acquisition, and a host of other measures. They also include *very narrow* relief of US primary sanctions to allow for foreign subsidiaries of US companies to conduct some transactions with Iran—the export of airplanes and spare parts to Iran and the importation to the United States of Iranian carpets and foodstuffs.

The Trump administration also imposed secondary sanctions on sectors of Iran's economy that had not been subject to such measures before. These secondary sanctions on the construction, manufacturing, mining, and textiles sectors in Iran, as well as the specific sanctions imposed on companies and individuals under those sanctions authorities, would need to be lifted to return the United States to compliance with its JCPOA commitments.

SANCTIONS PRIOR TO WITHDRAWAL

As noted, after taking office in 2017, the Trump administration imposed several rounds of sanctions on Iran that were consistent with US commitments under the JCPOA. These sanctions targeted ballistic missile procurement networks, Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps — Qods Force (IRGC-QF) terror networks, human rights abusers in Iran's prison system, Iranian malicious cyber actors, and more.

While Iran will almost certainly push for a total reset to the day the JCPOA became effective—January 16, 2016—these sanctions were taken within the framework of the JCPOA at the time, and it seems unlikely that they would be lifted to return the United States to compliance under Biden. After all, lifting

^{10 &}quot;Gudiance relating to the lifting of certain US sanctions pursuant to the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action on Implementation Day," US Department of the Treasury and US Department of State, January 16, 2016, accessed January 4, 2020, https://home.treasury.gov/system/files/126/implement_guide_jcpoa.pdf.

[&]quot;Iran Nuclear Deal Oversight: Implementation and its Consequences (Part II)," Hearing before US House Committee on Foreign Affairs, 114th Cong. 20-26 (May 25, 2016) (written testimony of Adam J. Szubin, Acting Under Secretary for Terrorism and Financial Intelligence) https://docs.house.gov/meetings/FA/FA00/20160525/104985/HHRG-114-FA00-Transcript-20160525.pdf.

¹² David Mortlock and Nikki M. Cronin, "A road map of the re-imposed sanctions for Iran," Atlantic Council, November 9, 2018, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/indepth-research-reports/issue-brief/a-road-map-of-the-re-imposed-sanctions-for-iran/.

¹³ Mortlock and Cronin, "A road map of the re-imposed sanctions for Iran."



A display featuring missiles and a portrait of Iran's Supreme Leader Ayatollah Ali Khamenei is seen at Baharestan Square in Tehran, Iran on September 27, 2017. Source: Nazanin Tabatabaee Yazdi/TIMA via Reuters

sanctions on Iranian hackers who stole sensitive data from hundreds of universities around the globe for private financial gain hardly seems congruous with a deal that only seeks to constrain Iran's nuclear program.¹⁴

SANCTIONS AFTER WITHDRAWAL CONSISTENT WITH JCPOA COMMITMENTS

This is where the picture starts to get more complicated. Assuming Iran fails at getting a complete reset of US sanctions to January 2016, it will almost certainly fall back on a stance that any sanctions taken since Trump's withdrawal from the JCPOA in May 2018 are illegitimate and contrary to the "spirit of the deal"—a phrase Tehran has used to denigrate actions it does not like but which technically do not violate commitments under the deal.

While Trump administration sanctions since May 2018 against Iranian oil sales, mining companies, and other such areas covered by the JCPOA's sanctions relief are ripe for lifting in any Biden administration return to compliance, there are a great number of actions the Trump administration took against legitimate Iranian targets. The Biden administration will face strong opposition at home to any lifting of sanctions against targets such as human rights abusers, Iranians involved in attempted election interference in the United States, or the Iranian intelligence officers involved in the abduction and detention of former US Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) agent Robert Levinson.¹⁵

The Biden team will find an easier path toward lifting many of the sanctions imposed, especially toward the end of the Trump administration, that were intended to form a "sanctions wall" to

[&]quot;Treasury sanctions Iranian cyber actors for malicious cyber-enabled activities targeting hundreds of universities," US Department of the Treasury, March 23, 2018, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm0332.

[&]quot;Treasury sanctions Iran's interior minister and senior law enforcement officials in connection with serious human rights abuses," US Department of the Treasury, May 20, 2020, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm1015; "Treasury sanctions Iranian entities for attempted election interference," US Department of the Treasury, October 22, 2020, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm1158; "Treasury sanctions senior Iranian intelligence officers involved in the abduction and detention of Robert Levinson," US Department of the Treasury, December 14, 2020, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm1210.

tie Biden's hands.¹⁶ These can be more easily dismissed, given that specifically articulated motivation was purely political, by both the Biden administration and Iran.

The likely path forward on this bucket of sanctions for the Biden administration and Iran is a negotiated list of what specific sanctions will be removed, similar to the attachments to Annex II of the JCPOA.¹⁷ However, Iran's June presidential election is a major complicating factor. Negotiations like this take time and if the Rouhani administration believes it needs Iran to recognize economic benefit—which would only be realized on a lag from the time sanctions are lifted—long enough before the election to sway voters, the timeline to finalize a complicated list like this becomes awfully difficult to meet.

POISON PILL SANCTIONS

And that difficulty does not even take into consideration the Trump sanctions that may be supported by evidence and comport with the letter of the JCPOA, but which would ultimately poison any practical implementation of the deal altogether.

From the US side of the negotiation, there are three glaring examples: the counterterrorism sanctions imposed under Executive Order (EO) 13224 on the Central Bank of Iran (CBI), the National Iranian Oil Company (NIOC), and the National Iranian Tanker Company (NITC). On an evidentiary basis, the facts are unassailable. The CBI is responsible for allocating the funds for Hezbollah and Hamas, which are US-sanctioned and globally-recognized terror groups, and NIOC and NITC provide and ship oil for sale by the IRGC-QF. But on a practical level, secondary sanctions apply to any EO 13224-designated Iranian entity, even under the JCPOA. As the CBI controls the lion's share of Iran's foreign exchange reserves and holds revenues from Iran's oil sales, and NIOC and NITC are key entities in

Iran's oil industry, these sanctions would essentially invalidate the entire effect of the JCPOA sanctions lifting.

It is possible that the Biden team could use the Treasury Department's licensing authority to wipe out the effects of the EO 13224 designation, similar to the Trump administration's use of the same tool to allow for humanitarian transactions via the CBI after great public outcry during the COVID-19 crisis.¹⁹ But Iran is unlikely to be satisfied with such an approach and could demand formal removal of counterterrorism sanctions on these entities, a move that would be hugely unpopular in US domestic circles.

And that is only the start. Iran may approach any discussion with the Biden team with a long list of sanctions it considers to be poison pills. The two other notable ones are the designation of the Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps (IRGC) as a foreign terrorist organization (FTO) by the State Department and under EO 13224 and the designations related to the Iranian Supreme Leader's Office (SLO). The Iranian government was particularly angry about the FTO designation, but the EO 13224 designation may be the tougher issue to deal with, as it is mandated by law pursuant to the Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act of 2017.²⁰

Moreover, the Trump team imposed several sanctions against senior Iranian officials who would negotiate with the Biden team, most notably Foreign Minister Javad Zarif for support to the SLO, Atomic Energy Organization of Iran head Ali Akbar Salehi for nuclear activities, and Oil Minister Bijan Zanganeh under EO 13224 for support to the IRGC-QF.²¹ Although the sanctions would not necessarily impair the Biden administration's ability to negotiate with these individuals (it is simple for the US government to give itself an exception to the sanctions prohibitions), they are likely to be high on Iran's list for revocation as part of returning to compliance with the JCPOA's

lan Talley, "Trump administration hopes to make Iran pressure campaign harder to reverse," Wall Street Journal, October 23, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/using-terrorism-sanctions-trump-administration-hopes-to-tie-bidens-hands-on-iran-11603473828.

^{17 &}quot;Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action Annex II – Attachments," US Department of State, July 14, 2015, accessed January 4, 2020, https://2009-2017.state.gov/documents/organization/245319.pdf via https://2009-2017.state.gov/e/eb/tfs/spi/iran/jcpoa//index.htm.

[&]quot;Treasury sanctions Iran's Central Bank and National Development Fund," US Department of the Treasury, September 20, 2019, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm780; "Treasury sanctions key actors in Iran's oil sector for supporting Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps-Qods Force," US Department of the Treasury, October 26, 2020, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm1165.

[&]quot;General License No. 8A: Authorizing Certain Humanitarian Trade Transactions Involving the Central Bank of Iran or the National Iranian Oil Company," Office of Foreign Assets Control, US Department of the Treasury, October 26, 2020, https://home.treasury.gov/system/files/126/iran_gl8a.pdf.

²⁰ Natasha Turak, "How Trump's terrorist designation of Iran's revolutionary guard impacts its economy," *CNBC*, April 12, 2019, https://www.cnbc.com/2019/04/12/trump-terrorist-designation-of-irans-irgc-the-economic-impact.html.

[&]quot;Treasury designates Iran's foreign minister Javad Zarif for acting for the supreme leader of Iran," US Department of the Treasury, July 31, 2019, https://home. treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm749; Press statement by Michael R. Pompeo, US Secretary of State, "Designation of the Atomic Energy Organization of Iran, its head Ali Akbar Salehi and renewing nuclear restrictions," US Department of State, January 31, 2020, https://www.state.gov/designation-of-the-atomic-energy-organization-of-iran-its-head-ali-akbar-salehi-and-renewing-nuclear-restrictions/; "Treasury sanctions key actors in Iran's oil sector for supporting Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps-Qods Force," US Department of the Treasury, October 26, 2020, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm1165.



President-elect Joe Biden stands with his nominees for his national security team at his transition headquarters in the Queen Theater in Wilmington, Delaware on November 24, 2020. From left are Antony Blinken, to be Secretary of State, Jake Sullivan, to be US national security adviser, Alejandro Mayorkas, to be Secretary of Homeland Security, Vice President-elect Kamala Harris, Avril Haines, to be Director of National Intelligence, John Kerry, to be a special envoy for climate change, and Linda Thomas-Greenfield, to be Ambassador to the United Nations. Source: Reuters/Joshua Roberts

nuclear constraints. These types of personal sanctions may seem likely candidates for removal by the Biden administration, but they could be complicated by the sanctions authority used and the personalities of the individuals at play; Foreign Minister Zarif draws particular opprobrium in US domestic political circles, for instance.

The sanctions targeting the SLO raise another set of issues, as they are derived from an EO issued by President Trump after the JCPOA withdrawal. While they may not be directly in contravention of US commitments under the deal, Iran would most certainly view them as violating the spirit of the JCPOA, given their breadth; they include Bonyad Mostazafan, a multibillion-dollar business conglomerate subordinate to the supreme leader. The Biden administration, for its part, will face a decision on whether to lift sanctions targeting the corrupt financial empire of Iran's supreme leader that has longstanding links to the IRGC and other sanctioned Iranian entities.

If Iran does indeed object to all EOs issued after Trump's withdrawal from the JCPOA, then the Biden team will have a decision to make on whether to rescind the EO imposing secondary sanctions on conventional arms transactions with Iran that was issued after the UN conventional arms embargo

on Iran expired in October 2020. The EO does little in practical terms, as secondary sanctions apply to any Iranian entity that would engage in conventional arms trade and would apply even under the sanctions constraints in the JCPOA. But lifting secondary sanctions on Iran's conventional arms—especially during a time of heightened Iranian military destabilization in Syria and Yemen—may be too toxic politically for the Biden administration to consider.

IS A US RETURN TO THE JCPOA IMMINENT?

Prognostication is a difficult business these days, and while the Biden administration promises a more consistent foreign policy approach than its predecessor, it is hardly the only actor in this particular drama. What is for certain is that there is a desire on both sides to return to some sort of arrangement that offers US sanctions relief for Iranian nuclear constraints.

But given the challenges and complexities with the seemingly simple "rejoin the JCPOA" statement both sides have floated, the timing and conditions of accomplishing that are not quite as clear as many would hope. It may be that rejoining cannot happen for many months. Or it may be that the United States and Iran need to find some steps short of a full JCPOA return

ISSUE BRIEF | REJOINING THE IRAN NUCLEAR DEAL: NOT SO EASY

that defuse tension and create the conditions for more fulsome negotiations over what a return means. And it may be that both sides need to come to some understanding of a path forward on the negotiations over the litany of other concerns with Iranian malfeasance. Whatever the case, both Biden's Washington and Khamenei's Tehran face a complicated task.

Brian O'Toole is a nonresident senior fellow with the Atlantic Council's GeoEconomics Center. Brian is the senior vice president and director of sanctions and screening at Truist Financial Corporation, where he oversees the corporation's sanctions compliance efforts and politically exposed persons screening across the bank and its subsidiary businesses. Previously, Brian worked at the US Department of the Treasury from 2009 to 2017. As senior adviser to the director of the Office of Foreign Assets Control (OFAC), he helped manage the implementation of all OFAC-administered economic and financial sanctions programs, including US government commitments under the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action with Iran.

Atlantic Council Board of Directors

CHAIRMAN

*John F.W. Rogers

EXECUTIVE CHAIRMAN EMERITUS

*James L. Jones

PRESIDENT AND CEO

*Frederick Kempe

EXECUTIVE VICE CHAIRS

*Adrienne Arsht *Stephen J. Hadley

VICE CHAIRS

*Robert J. Abernethy *Richard W. Edelman *C. Boyden Gray *Alexander V. Mirtchev *John J. Studzinski

TREASURER

*George Lund

DIRECTORS

Stéphane Abrial **Todd Achilles** *Peter Ackerman Timothy D. Adams *Michael Andersson David D. Aufhauser Colleen Bell *Rafic A. Bizri *Linden P. Blue Philip M. Breedlove Myron Brilliant *Esther Brimmer R. Nicholas Burns *Richard R. Burt Michael Calvey Teresa Carlson James E. Cartwright

John E. Chapoton

Ahmed Charai Melanie Chen Michael Chertoff *George Chopivsky Wesley K. Clark *Helima Croft Ralph D. Crosby, Jr. *Ankit N. Desai Dario Deste *Paula J. Dobriansky Joseph F. Dunford, Jr. Thomas J. Egan, Jr. Stuart E. Eizenstat Thomas R. Eldridge *Alan H. Fleischmann Jendayi E. Frazer Courtney Geduldig Robert S. Gelbard Thomas H. Glocer John B. Goodman *Sherri W. Goodman Murathan Günal Amir A. Handjani Katie Harbath Frank Haun Michael V. Hayden Amos Hochstein *Karl V. Hopkins Andrew Hove Mary L. Howell Ian Ihnatowycz

Wolfgang F. Ischinger

Deborah Lee James

Astri Kimball Van Dyke

Henry A. Kissinger

Franklin D. Kramer

*C. Jeffrey Knittel

Laura Lane

Jan M. Lodal

Douglas Lute

Jane Holl Lute

William J. Lynn

Mark Machin

Joia M. Johnson

*Maria Pica Karp

Andre Kelleners

Mian M. Mansha Marco Margheri Chris Marlin William Marron Neil Masterson Gerardo Mato Timothy McBride Erin McGrain John M. McHuah H.R. McMaster Eric D.K. Melby *Judith A. Miller Dariusz Mioduski *Michael J. Morell *Richard Morningstar Virginia A. Mulberger Mary Claire Murphy Edward J. Newberry Thomas R. Nides Franco Nuschese Joseph S. Nye Ahmet M. Ören Sally A. Painter Ana I. Palacio *Kostas Pantazopoulos Alan Pellegrini David H. Petraeus W. DeVier Pierson Lisa Pollina Daniel B. Poneman *Dina H. Powell McCormick Robert Rangel Thomas J. Ridge Lawrence Di Rita Michael J. Rogers Charles O. Rossotti Harry Sachinis C. Michael Scaparrotti Rajiv Shah Wendy Sherman Kris Singh Walter Slocombe

Mary Streett *Frances M. Townsend Clyde C. Tuggle Melanne Verveer Charles F. Wald Michael F. Walsh Gine Wang-Reese Ronald Weiser Olin Wethington Maciej Witucki Neal S. Wolin *Jenny Wood Guang Yang Mary C. Yates Dov S. Zakheim

HONORARY DIRECTORS

James A. Baker, III Ashton B. Carter Robert M. Gates James N. Mattis Michael G. Mullen Leon E. Panetta William J. Perry Colin L. Powell Condoleezza Rice George P. Shultz Horst Teltschik John W. Warner William H. Webster

*Executive Committee Members

List as of December 15, 2020

9 ATLANTIC COUNCIL

Christopher Smith

James G. Stavridis

Michael S. Steele

Richard J.A. Steele



The Atlantic Council is a nonpartisan organization that promotes constructive US leadership and engagement in international affairs based on the central role of the Atlantic community in meeting today's global challenges.

© 2021 The Atlantic Council of the United States. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Atlantic Council, except in the case of brief quotations in news articles, critical articles, or reviews. Please direct inquiries to:

Atlantic Council

1030 15th Street, NW, 12th Floor, Washington, DC 20005

(202) 463-7226, www.AtlanticCouncil.org